NEVADA COMMISSION for the RECONSTRUCTION of the V&T RAILWAY

Monday, October 9, 2006 - 3:00 p.m.

NACO Building - 201 South Roop Street – SECOND FLOOR CONFERENCE ROOM 

Carson City, Nevada 89701

MEETING MINUTES
********************************************************************************************************************
The following minutes are a summarized explanation of the topics discussed.  A taped recording of 
these proceedings will be kept for review.   A copy is on disk in Microsoft Word and a copy has been
e-mailed to Project Coordinator. 


*************************************************************************************************************************************************************

3:00 p.m.
CALL TO ORDER 
The Chairman called the meeting of the Commission for the Reconstruction of the V&T Railway to order at 3:00 P.M. After welcoming everyone he asked for the roll to be called.
1. ROLL CALL 
Kevin called the roll.



PRESENT:




ABSENT:



Chairman Hadfield  


Commissioner Hillyard

Vice-Chairman Flanagan







Commissioner Allen



 



Commissioner Ayres







Commissioner Teixeira

Commissioner Baushke

Commissioner Weber 

Commissioner Tyson 

ALSO PRESENT:
Michael Rowe, Counsel

Kevin Ray, Coordinator



It was noted that there was a quorum present.

Chairman Hadfield noted that Commissioner Hillyard’s term would end at the end of the year and it would be January before his replacement would be announced.

2.
APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA

This is the tentative schedule for the meeting. The Commission reserves the right to take items in a different order to accomplish business in the most efficient manner.

The Chairman asked for changes or additions to the agenda, with none stated he called for a motion to approve.  Commissioner Allen made the motion to approve the agenda. Commissioner Baushke seconded the motion. The Chairman called the question and the motion carried and was so ordered.

3.
ACTION TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF SEPTEMBER 11, 2006
The Chairman called for additions or changes to the minutes of September 11, 2006. None were stated and he called for a motion to approve. Commissioner Allen made the motion to accept and approve the minutes as presented.  Commissioner Weber seconded the motion. The Chairman called the question, and the motion carried and was so ordered.
4.
PUBLIC COMMENT ON NON-AGENDIZED ITEMS: Discussion may be limited to three minutes per person at the discretion of the Chairman. No action may be taken on a matter raised under this portion of the agenda until the matter itself has been specifically included on an agenda as an item upon which action may be taken.

Public comment on non-agendized items was called for and none were stated.
5.
COMMISSIONERS CONSENT AGENDA: All matters listed under the Consent Agenda are considered routine and may be acted upon by the Commission with one action and without an extensive hearing. Any member of the Commission or any citizen may request that an item be taken from the Consent Agenda, discussed and acted upon separately during this meeting.
5-1. ACTION TO RATIFY THE PAYMENT OF BILLS SUBMITTED 

**END OF CONSENT AGENDA**
Commissioner Baushke made the motion to ratify the payment of bills submitted under the Consent Agenda.  Commissioner Weber seconded the motion.  The chairman called the question and the motion carried and was so ordered.  
Kevin called attention to the $30,000 of uncharged services provided by the Carson City Convention and Visitor Bureau.  Commissioner Weber added that they should do a special recognition of them. Commissioner Ayres noted that they should do recognition also of Commissioner Hillyard before he leaves the Commission. It was discussed briefly that they could do something at the December meeting.
6. PHASE 2-4 ENGINEERING WORK REPORT - KEN DORR 
Ken Dorr with Capital Engineering and Gary Luce with GeoCon Consultants came forward for this report. Ken discussed the special train ride they did a couple of weeks ago.  It was very successful in updating all agencies involved in the project, as to what is going on and being done. 

Ken noted that in the Legal Section of the Nevada Appeal on Friday, they have started to advertise for the rail bids for the 10 miles that supports Phase 2 of the project. They broke the bid down into sections, a base bid and an additive. The Base Bid is for the rail needed in Phase 2A-2B, which takes them down to Frehner Pit. The Additive bid is for enough rail to get them down and across Highway 50. This accounts for two-thirds of the main line rail needed for the project.  The engineer cost estimate is for $2.5 million. That is for rail, tie plates, new bolts, used joint bars and anchors. He said he wasn’t sure how the bid prices would come out.   Commissioner Allen asked if that was new rail and Ken said it was for second-hand class 1 rail. Bid opening is scheduled for November 21st .  Commissioner Tyson asked what pound rail they were looking at and Ken said it was 100-119# Rail.  The weight of rail was discussed and John asked why they couldn’t use 90# Rail.  Ken explained why he preferred using the heavier pound rail.  He explained how the 90# would be cheaper but the heavier rail would hold the curves and gauge better.  The use of 90# rail verses 100-119# Rail was discussed in length. Ken thanked Carson City Purchasing for their help with the Contract Documents.  They are doing a tour with Sierra Railroad on Tuesday. 
Chairman Hadfield asked if it was appropriate for members of the Commission to have discussions with the prospective bidders. He said he has had calls, but he didn’t this it was appropriate to discuss. Counsel Rowe said they had adopted a code of ethics and it probably wouldn’t be advised.  Commissioner Baushke said it could cause a hardship and they could run into a bid dispute if anyone did talk with prospective bidders.  It was the consensus of the Commission that all should adopt that code of ethics. 
On the engineering progress, Ken said they made the alignment change at Frehner Pit.  They are now incorporating the revised engineering documents. They still have some editing to do for the right of way setting.  Next step is going to the Highway Department at which time they are going to do the right of way settings for all of Phase 2C from Frehner Pit down and across Highway 50 and also pick up the modifications on Phase 2A-2B right of ways requirements. They will be doing the right of way settings at the first of the month. On Phase 2A-2B they are going into the final design there. 

Gary Luce referred to pictures of the work being done at Tunnel 2.  He noted the date notation and comment under each picture. The east portal was opened September 1, 2006.   On September 15, finding timber was a surprise.  They hired Hardrock Tunnel Company to clean out and stabilize the entrances. The photos of October 3-6, shows the netting they did for safety of the workers. They anticipate being in the tunnel early next week to bolt it up so they can finish their exploration.  Gary said they have their fingers crossed that they will come in under budget but was not ready to commit to it. Commissioner Tyson noted that he would be doing a piece for the Journal on the Tunnel.  Gary did request that no one ask to enter the tunnel until all the work is done.      
7. Report ON rIGHT OF WAY AQCUISITIONS - MICHAEL ROWE
Mike wanted to bring a few things to the Commission’s attention, not all pertaining to right of way. Depending on when the timing as to when they go to bid, they will have to file Eminent Domain on two.  One is Carrey, who they had to file on in the first phase, they are not cooperating.  The other is Wilmeth/Mazzerella, there are six owners on this one and two have died, so they cannot get all the signatures.  Counsel noted that the ballot question should not have an effect on these matters. The Taylor deeds are out and he is waiting for them to come back. He discussed some of the easements. He is re-writing the deeds. The prelims for Phase 2C was received Friday and all but one is in hand. Other things he had been working on, was the contract for the rail bid packet that the successful bidder will sign and the contract for Hard Rock on rehabilitation of Tunnel 2.  He has the Addendum 2 for capital to sign, which the Commission approved last meeting.  He noted documents that needed signatures from the Commission.  Update on Pacific Locomotive, Mike talked with Henry Luna and told him the Commissions decision of not allowing use of the engine and why. Mike let him know we were still interested in the 40’ baggage car and Mr. Luna said he would check with Pacific Locomotive Board and get back to him but Mr. Luna thought they would donate the car if we could transport it here. Mike noted he gave Randy to go ahead to field question regarding the RFQ. There had been some questions in regard to Heritage and Mike is waiting to hear back from Randy on the matter.  Commissioner Teixeira asked how close they were to obtaining the right of way for the bridge so they can get it up.  Mike and Ken discussed where they were with obtaining those.  
8. Discussion and possible action regarding the proposed gun club facility
The Gun Club facility was discussed by Janice.  They are looking at a different location so it will not be an issue for the Commission.  It was noted that the Commission should write them a note and thank them for considering the effect of their presence would have on the railroad.
9. NorTHERN NEVADA RAILWAY FOUNDATION REPORT – commissioner janice AYRES
Janice passed out a copy of her report and recapped a couple of items from last month.  The carnival was not the success they had hoped for.  They made about $1,000 on the event but much more was put into organizing it.  As of now they do not intend to do a carnival next year because they do not have a site for it.  The Foundation has raised over $12,000 in donations this year and will probably increase that number as they continue their efforts to get renewals on their newsletter.  The next newsletter will be out in November.  She talked about the sign placed on Highway 50 at the site of the bridge crossing.  The V&T will be in the next issue of the V&T Gazette with pictures of Tunnel 2. Also the calendar is being printed and will be available shortly.  The V&T will be on the cover of the Yellow Book when it comes out next month.  She discussed the NDOT Meeting where she presented John Bradshaw with a painting of the V&T Roundhouse by Vern Horton. Commissioner Allen asked about the audit and Janice said there was a misunderstanding with Mary Sanada in regards to the information needed to complete the audit, but that has been taken care of and the audit will be coming soon.   
10. Project coordinator REPORT - kevin ray
Kevin reported that the paperwork was completed on October 3 and they will officially be receiving the grant of $250,000 from Washoe County.  Kevin worked on and was able to get the Nevada Day theme this year to be the V&T Railway. It will be “Nevada Day meets the V&T Railway”.   Friday October 27, from 6:00pm to 8pm the Grand Marshall Reception will be held at the Railroad Museum. Invitation will be going during the week to everyone involved.  Kevin discussed the buttons for the V&T, as a promotion on Nevada Day.  They will be having the Harrah’s car again on Saturday this year and details will be sent out. Kevin and Commissioner Allen have been working with Carson City Convention & Visitors Bureau on a brochure that will be out by the Governor’s Conference in December. The brochure will be about the history, before during and after, of the V&T Railroad and funded completely by the Convention & Visitors Bureau.  License Plates sales report for August – October shows they are up 5%. He discussed the increase in each county. They are in the process of dubbing the ad tapes to show in the smaller counties.  Commissioner Teixeira discussed the 1% bond issue.  Originally he asked for a 1% bond but it was voted to go to a flat $100,000 for twenty (20) years which amounts to Twenty Million Dollars. With the $100,000 over a twenty year period it gives the Commission flexibility in the use of the monies.
11.  Commission chairman report - Robert hadfield
Chairman Hadfield said he has been busy signing paperwork and attending meetings. There has been a lot of activity being done every day.
12.  COMMISSIONER COMMENTS
Commissioner Baushke just had a question on what the next step was on selecting an operator.  Chair said the have qualified three bidders. There was a lengthy discussion on what has to be done and been done and what needed to be done. Kevin gave the schedule they had set up at the last meeting and it was decided that they would set up an interview date under item 13.

Commissioner Allen discussed the priorities of the Society which were; #1, the locomotive and getting it moved and #2, the five cars which they are paying rent on.  He wanted to clarify that they had 3 acres around the building they could store the cars on. Ken Dorr stated that the rail was going there also. Commissioner Teixeira said they needed to get it agendized so they could all get on the same page. Storage places for the cars and engine was discussed some more.  They also want to store all the records they have at CCCVB in the building.   

Commissioner Flanagan said the only thing he wanted to say was that they had to interview for the Operator in an open meeting.  

Commissioner Teixeira said now that the $10 million was funded, what kind of hoops would they have to go through. He asked that they put it on as a discussion item. 

13. ACTION ON THE NEXT COMMISSION MEETING 
The November meeting date was left open.  It was agreed that all reports would be passed and given at the December meeting.  The November meeting will be set aside to hear presentations from and to interview the prospective Operators.  Kevin will get the schedules of everyone involved and inform everyone of the meeting date, time and place.
14.  ADJOURNMENT
Commissioner Teixeira made the motion to adjourn the meeting. Commissioner Weber seconded the motion.  The meeting adjourned at 4:40 P. M.
